HOW WE GOT HERE WITH RUSSIA: THE KREMLIN'S WORLDVIEW



By Nataliya Bugayova





HOW WE GOT HERE WITH RUSSIA:

Nataliya Bugayova

THE KREMLIN'S WORLDVIEW



Cover: Russian President Vladimir Putin delivers a speech while attending the Forum of Small Towns and Historical Settlements in the town of Kolomna, south of Moscow, Russia January 17, 2018. REUTERS/ Alexander Nemenov/Pool

All rights reserved. Printed in the United States of America. No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopy, recording, or any information storage or retrieval system, without permission in writing or from the publisher.

@2019 by the Institute for the Study of War and the Critical Threats Project.

Published in 2019 in the United States of America by the Institute for the Study of War and the Critical Threats Project at the American Enterprise Institute.

1400 16th Street NW, Suite 515 | Washington, DC 20036

1789 Massachusetts Avenue, NW | Washington, DC 20036

understandingwar.org

criticalthreats.org

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

NATALIYA BUGAYOVA

Nataliya Bugayova is the Director of Development and a Research Fellow on the Russia and Ukraine Portfolio at the Institute for the Study of War (ISW). Her work focuses on the Kremlin's foreign policy decision-making and ongoing global campaigns. She also leads ISW's Development Team and oversees the planning of major events, including the ISW Security Conference.

She joined ISW after having served as the Chief Executive Officer of the Kyiv Post, Ukraine's independent Englishlanguage publication. Previously she served as Chief of Staff to former Ukrainian Economy Minister Pavlo Sheremeta, appointed after the pro-democracy Euromaidan Revolution in February 2014. She also advised Sheremeta on cooperation with international financial institutions, focusing primarily on the World Bank. She has worked on consulting projects with the World Bank in Washington, D.C. and with Boston Consulting Group in Kyiv.

She obtained a Master's in Public Policy from Harvard University's Kennedy School of Government. She was a student fellow at the Belfer Center for Science and International Affairs. She earned her undergraduate degree in East Asian Studies at Kyiv National Taras Shevchenko University.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The author would like to thank the incredible support provided to this report by the combined ISW-CTP Team. Dr. Frederick W. Kagan provided indispensable edits, insights, stray thoughts, and encouragement throughout the process of researching and writing this paper. It would not exist without his contributions and mentorship. I am also grateful for the thoughts and contributions of the full ISW Russia-Ukraine Team and former Russia Team Lead Catherine Harris. Finally, I would like to thank the ISW-CTP Operations Teams - particularly Maseh Zarif, Lisa Suchy, Caitlin Forrest, Christopher Kozak, and Caroline Goodson - for their hard work carrying this piece to publication.

ABOUT THE INSTITUTE

ISW is a non-partisan, non-profit, public policy research organization. ISW advances an informed understanding of military affairs through reliable research, trusted analysis, and innovative education. ISW is committed to improving the nation's ability to execute military operations and respond to emerging threats in order to achieve U.S. strategic objectives.

The Critical Threats Project at the American Enterprise Institute equips policymakers, opinion leaders, and the military and intelligence communities with detailed and objective open-source analysis of America's current and emerging national security challenges. Through daily monitoring, in-depth studies, graphic presentations, private briefings, and public events, the project is a unique resource for those who need to fully understand the nuance and scale of threats to America's security to effectively develop and execute policy.

ABOUT OUR TECHNOLOGY PARTNERS HOW WE GOT HERE WITH RUSSIA: THE KREMLIN'S WORLDVIEW

ISW-CTP believes superior strategic insight derives from a fusion of traditional social science research and innovative technological methods. ISW and CTP recognizes that the analyst of the future must be able to process a wide variety of information, ranging from personal interviews and historical artifacts to high volume structured data. ISW and CTP thank their technology partners for their support in this innovative endeavor. In particular, their technology and implementation assistance has supported creating many maps and graphics.



Neo4j is a highly scalable native graph database that helps organizations build intelligent applications that meet today's evolving connected data challenges including fraud detection, tax evasion, situational awareness, real-time recommendations, master data management, network security, and IT operations. Global organizations like MITRE, Walmart, the World Economic Forum, UBS, Cisco, HP, Adidas, and Lufthansa rely on Neo4j to harness the connections in their data.



Ntrepid enables organizations to safely conduct their online activities. Ntrepid's Passages technology leverages the company's platform and 15-year history protecting the national security community from the world's most sophisticated opponents. From corporate identity management to secure browsing, Ntrepid products facilitate online research and data collection and eliminate the threats that come with having a workforce connected to the Internet.



Linkurious' graph visualization software helps organizations detect and investigate insights hidden in graph data. It is used by government agencies and global companies in anti-money laundering, cyber-security or medical research. Linkurious makes today's complex connected data easy to understand for analysts.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY
INTRODUCTION
1991–1999: THE YELTSIN PERIOD12
1999–2002: THE EARLY PUTIN YEARS
2003–2004: ACCELERATION16
2004–2012: OPEN CONFRONTATION
2012–2018: PUTIN'S COUNTEROFFENSIVE
2019 AND BEYOND
CONCLUSION
ENDNOTES

HOW WE GOT HERE WITH RUSSIA: THE KREMLIN'S WORLDVIEW

By Nataliya Bugayova

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The Kremlin's increasingly assertive foreign policy, including its illegal occupation of Crimea in 2014 and its intervention in Syria in 2015, came unexpectedly to many in the West. These events were nonetheless mere extensions of the worldview held by Russian President Vladimir Putin. This worldview was built on more than two decades of compounded dissatisfaction with the West as well as Putin's cumulative experiences in his ongoing global campaigns to achieve his core objectives: the preservation of his regime, the end of American hegemony, and the reinstatement of Russia as a global power. Some of these ambitions were tamed, and others expedited, by external events, yet their core has remained the same and often at odds with the West. The U.S. believed that a brief period of non-assertive foreign policy from the mid-1980s to mid-1990s had become the new norm for Russia. This period was not the norm but an anomaly. Putin's foreign policy has always been assertive, similar to Russia's historic foreign policy. The U.S. may thus find itself once again surprised by Putin. This paper examines the evolution of Russia's foreign policy worldview since the collapse of the Soviet Union to help understand the likely next priorities of the Kremlin.

INTRODUCTION

The U.S. has routinely attempted to reset relations with Russia since the rise to power of Russian President Vladimir Putin in 2000. The Soviet Union's collapse led legions of scholars and policymakers to pivot towards the new issues of a post-Soviet Middle East, Europe, and Asia. An entire generation of Americans hardly thought about Russia. The Russian Federation was seen as a former foe that could be integrated—albeit uneasily—into the international system led by the U.S.

Yet Russia did not view the slate as clean. The Kremlin's foreign policy narrative, by contrast, soon focused on America's disregard for its interests and the need to achieve a multipolar international system free of U.S. hegemony. Putin has remained clear on these goals since his ascent to the Kremlin. Russia needed to recover from its weakened state, reestablish itself as a global power, and achieve a new world order that held up the Kremlin as an equal—not a dependent—to the U.S.

Putin's twenty-year tenure in power has had a cumulative effect on his worldview. His assertiveness has grown in step with his strengthened grip on domestic power and his growing perception that he faces only limited international pushback. His personal resentment of geopolitical slights has grown and fed back into Russia's national security dialogue. The influence of other forceful national security leaders has also grown. Putin has responded to internal challenges by seeking foreign policy distractions. The direction of his aims has always been consistent even if the vigor and rancor with which they are pursued has increased.

Putin's public tone has mirrored this evolution.

In 2000, Putin "did not see reasons that would prevent ... cooperation with NATO under the condition that Russia would be treated as an equal partner" with the West.¹ By 2007, he was openly attacking the unipolar world order of the post-Cold War: "It is a world in which there is one master, one sovereign ... This is pernicious not only for all those within this system, but also for the sovereign itself because it destroys itself from within ... The model is flawed because at its basis there is and can be no moral foundations for modern civilization."² By 2014, Putin was justifying action against this system: "There is a limit to everything ... and with Ukraine, our Western partners have crossed the

line."³ The core concepts of his policy remained stable even as his rhetoric shifted from cautious outreach to direct criticism.

Putin's worldview is Russia's foreign policy. The Kremlin's foreign policy views largely predate the rise of Putin. Putin's two decades in power, however, have enshrined his worldview as

Russia's. Putin's Russia—unlike its predecessors—has no state machine or elite capable of balancing out his instincts and narratives. The Soviet Politburo typically served as a counterbalance to the rulers of the Soviet Union with the exception of Joseph Stalin. Imperial Russian had a base of influential elite that frequently shaped policy ideas with notable exceptions such as Peter the Great and Ivan the Terrible. Putin's intimate circle of advisors is comparatively small with a contingent of military and security service leaders who have climbed with him for twenty years. Not all Russians accept (let alone support) all of these foreign policy ideas but their

Putin's Russia—unlike its predecessors—has no state machine or elite capable of balancing out his instincts and narratives.

disagreement matters little among a population byand-large focused on day-to-day issues. Putin's and Russia's foreign priorities, at least for the moment, are the same.

The line between narrative and belief has blurred over the last twenty years. The Kremlin's talking points are propaganda and it is easy to dismiss them as such. However, these narratives have been repeated and amplified for two decades. They have become self-sustaining and rebounded back into the national security debate. Even if Putin's inner convictions differed from his rhetoric, he has imbued an entire generation—indeed, an entire national psyche—with a sense of grievance against

> the West. These narratives will thus inform the overall arc of the Kremlin's foreign policy for years to come.

> The following sections trace the articulation and evolution of this worldview since the fall of the Soviet Union. Americans tend to group the major events and thoughts of the past two

decades into a series of historical periods such as the Cold War, the 1990s (prior to 9/11), and the administrations of George W. Bush, Barack Obama, and Donald Trump. Russians hold a different view of recent events. These divergent interpretations of history—often reflected in rhetoric—are crucial to understanding the antagonistic worldview of Putin vis-à-vis the U.S. and NATO.

The Evolution of the Kremlin's Foreign Policy

THE KREMLIN'S



Foreign Policy Actions

military campaign begins in Ukraine

start in

Syria

in U.S. Presidential Elections; attempted coup in Montenegro

Sergei Skripal poisoned with a nerve agent in the **U.K.**; attack on Ukrainian sailors in Sea of Azov

1991–1999: THE YELTSIN PERIOD

Russian President Boris Yeltsin's tenure focused on establishing post-Soviet Russia and putting it on a democratic trajectory amidst enormous internal challenges. Yeltsin became the first president of the newly-created Russian Federation after the dissolution of the Soviet Union at the end of 1991. Russia's economy soon collapsed from the shock of a rapid attempted transition from centralized control to the free market. Millions fell into poverty. State structures, including law enforcement and the military, were greatly weakened. Criminality spread across the former Soviet Union. An economic oligarchy emerged as a small number of individuals rapidly accumulated vast wealth, often taking advantage of the privatization of undervalued state assets. Russia suffered several terrorist attacks originating from groups in the North Caucuses, particularly the Chechen Republic. Yeltsin launched a largely failed military campaign to regain control over these territories in 1994. Communist hardliners meanwhile continued their efforts to regain control of Russia. They attempted to seize power violently in 1993 and then peacefully in the 1996 Russian Presidential Election. They failed both times—but both failures came too close for comfort.

Russian President Boris Yeltsin worked to improve the relationship between Russia and the U.S. during his two terms in the Kremlin. However, assertive foreign policy narratives had already begun to reemerge in Russia by the mid-1990s.

Yeltsin initially prioritized strategic partnership with the U.S. and broader integration with the West. "We have left behind the period when America and Russia looked at each other through gun sights," Yeltsin said in his historic 1992 Address to the U.S. Congress.⁴ Yeltsin's Foreign Minister Andrey Kozyrev advocated for Russia to join the club of developed civilized democracies and practice equal cooperation with the former Soviet Union.⁵ Russia and the U.S. signed numerous bilateral cooperation agreements.⁶ Russia joined NATO's Partnership for Peace, which aimed to build trust between NATO and the former Soviet Union. Russia withdrew all of

its troops from Germany by 1994.⁷ Russia also engaged the West for help with its economic reforms.

Assertive foreign policy rhetoric began to reemerge in the context of the 1996 Russian Presidential Election. Economic turmoil continued to grip Russia and Yeltsin's political opponents blamed the West for the failure of liberal economic reforms. These voices argued that Russia had disregarded its national interests in its attempts to cooperate with the U.S. and Even if Putin's inner convictions differed from his rhetoric, he has imbued an entire generation—indeed, an entire national psyche—with a sense of grievance against the West.

that Yeltsin's administration had made too many concessions-such as agreeing to curb its arms sales to Iran or failing to oppose the initial expansion of NATO—with little to show in return.⁸ Yeltsin, likely influenced by electoral pressures, appointed Russian Foreign Intelligence Service (SVR) Director Yevgeny Primakov as Russian Foreign Minister in 1996. Primakov criticized his predecessor for pursuing a "toothless" foreign policy that subordinated national interests to a desire to join the so-called "civilized world."9 He claimed that Russia had become the "led" rather than the leader in foreign affairs.¹⁰ The Kremlin repeats these accusations to this day.¹¹ Yeltsin also oversaw the passage of eased citizenship requirements for Russians outside of the Russian Federation that set the stage for later confrontations with neighbors in the former Soviet Union.¹²

Primakov refocused the conversation on national

interests and introduced one of Russia's first narratives regarding multipolar а world order. He advocated for a multipolar international system that would not be dominated by the U.S.-a concept later embraced by Putin. He promoted a diversified foreign policy that called for expanded ties with India and China. Russia joined the Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) in 1998. Primakov also stressed the need for Russia to abandon the role of a "junior" partner to the U.S. Current Russian Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov

MARCH 2019

credited the establishment of Russia's independent foreign policy to Primakov in 2014, asserting that historians would ultimately term it the Primakov Doctrine.¹³

The Kremlin adopted a new and more assertive National Security Concept in 1997. The document identified "NATO expansion as a national security threat" and warned that "other states are activating their efforts to weaken" Russia.¹⁴ The document also outlined more paternalistic policies towards

the former Soviet Union. It included a passage prioritizing the "proclamation of the Russian language as the state language and the language of international communication of the people of Russia and the Commonwealth of Independent States as a critical factor towards unifying the people of multinational Russia." The document nonetheless concluded that the main threats to Russia's national security were predominantly domestic and nonmilitary challenges.

Yeltsin and the U.S. suffered their biggest diplomatic divide over the intervention of NATO in Yugoslavia in 1999. Yeltsin opposed airstrikes by NATO against Serbia during the Kosovo War and called on the U.S. President Bill Clinton not to "take this tragic step" in the Balkans.¹⁵ NATO nonetheless launched the operation in order to end human rights abuses by Serbian President Slobodan Milosevic—an ally of Russia—against ethnic Albanians in Kosovo. It occurred without authorization from the UN and over the protests of Russia. Yeltsin nonetheless responded within the framework of NATO by insisting upon the inclusion of the Russian Armed Forces in the subsequent international NATO Kosovo Force (KFOR). Yeltsin and Primakov nevertheless recognized the continued importance of dialog with the U.S. and NATO. Yeltsin's disagreement with the U.S. on Yugoslavia did not fundamentally affect other areas of relations between the U.S. and Russia. He signed several additional agreements with NATO including the 1997 Founding Act on Mutual Relations, Cooperation, and Security.¹⁶ He continued to stress the importance of cooperation with the U.S. and Russia's aspiration to join the Group of Seven (or G7) in his national security address to

> the Russian Federal Assembly in 1996.¹⁷ Russia joined the G7 in 1997. Yeltsin maintained a warm personal relationship throughout his two terms in office with U.S. President Bill Clinton.¹⁸ Primakov also advocated throughout his life for international integration and cooperation with the West and NATO.¹⁹

Yeltsin and his foreign policy team did not yet operate within the framework of a grudge against

the West. They were largely pragmatic, sometimes confrontational, and increasingly assertive—but rarely bitter.²⁰ Primakov laid out some of the most important theoretical bases of the policy later pursued by Putin but neither he nor Yeltsin acted on them seriously while in office. Russia remained too weak to pursue any of its emerging ambitions, especially after it suffered a major financial crisis in 1998.²¹ Yeltsin regardless was unlikely have turned hard against the U.S. His tenure was marked by a determination to build democratic institutions, integrate with the West, and prevent the return of the Communists.

"We have left behind the period when America and Russia looked at each other through gun sights." – Russian President Boris Yeltsin, 1992

1999–2002: THE EARLY PUTIN YEARS

Yeltsin resigned and appointed Russian Prime Minister Vladimir Putin as Acting President on December 31, 1999. Russia was still recovering from its financial collapse in 1998. Economic oligarchs were actively influencing the political processes of the Kremlin. Putin was leading a second campaign in Chechnya which started in 1999. Russia continued to suffer from deadly terrorist attacks, including a major hostage crisis in Moscow in 2002 that killed 130 individuals.

Russian President Vladimir Putin had already formed one of his key foreign policy narratives—the critique of American global hegemony and its disregard for Russia after the Cold War—before his rise to power. Referring to the 1999 Kosovo War, then-Russian Federal Security Service (FSB) Director Putin argued that "a group of countries is actively trying to change the world order that was established after World War II ... The U.N. is being removed from the process of solving of one of the most acute conflicts" in Europe.²² Putin would continue to accuse "the so-called 'victors' in the Cold War" of trying to "reshape the world to suit their own needs and interests" throughout his terms in the Kremlin.²³

Putin nevertheless focused on domestic affairs during his first years in office and revealed little animus against the West. Putin viewed the weakness of the state and its internal economic turmoil as existential threats to Russia. "For the first time in the past two hundred to three hundred years, [Russia] is facing a real danger of sliding into the second and possibly third echelon of world states," Putin wrote the day before his appointment as Acting President.²⁴ He focused on rebuilding the economy and the strength of the government as well as consolidating his own grip on power. He prioritized strengthening law enforcement and security services, taming the oligarchs, eliminating political opponents, and regaining federal control over the Chechen Republic.

Putin would continue to accuse "the so-called 'victors' in the Cold War" of trying to "reshape the world to suit their own needs and interests" throughout his terms in the Kremlin. Putin's initial advisory team would ascend to key roles in Russia's national security and foreign policy debate. Putin's close circle of trusted military and intelligence officials brought with them a specific set of grievances and goals—first and foremost the restoration of domestic control and internal influence lost during the 1990s. Some of these early political officials would later play a key role in the development of foreign policy in the Kremlin:

- Nikolai Patrushev replaced Putin as FSB Director in 1999. Patrushev currently heads Russia's Security Council—the equivalent of the U.S. National Security Council (NSC).
- Sergey Chemezov worked for Putin in Yeltsin's Kremlin. Chemezov is currently the CEO of Rostec, a major state-owned defense-industrial conglomerate.
- Igor Sechin served as Putin's Chief of Staff when Putin was First Deputy Mayor of St. Petersburg. Sechin is currently the Executive Chairman of Rosneft, the state oil company.²⁵
- Sergey Naryshkin worked with Putin in the KGB and St. Petersburg. Naryshkin has held various roles in Putin's Kremlin since 2004 and currently serves as SVR Director.²⁶
- Sergey Ivanov served as the head of Russia's Security Council in 1999. Ivanov held various prominent roles in Putin's Kremlin including Minister of Defense, First Deputy Prime Minister, and Chief of Staff of the Presidential Administration.

Putin viewed the Kosovo War as a precedent that threatened the sovereignty of Russia. He feared that the West could support a similar unilateral declaration of independence by breakaway regions such as Chechnya and force a halt to military operation against extremists launching attacks in the heart of Russia. Putin was convinced that this threat would "not stop with Chechnya's independence" and that "Chechnya would be used as a platform to attack the rest of Russia." He warned that the precedent could spread to other territories such as Dagestan, Ingushetia, and Tatarstan, and ultimately threaten the core of the Russian Federation. "If we do not stop the extremists [in Chechnya], we are risking a second Yugoslavia across the entire territory of the Russian Federation-the Yugoslavization of Russia," Putin asserted in 2000.27

The idea that **Russia must "fight to exist"**—one of the key tenets in Putin's foreign policy—also emerged

at this time. Putin believed that the U.S. provided covert support to terrorists in Chechnya in order to destabilize Russia.²⁸ The West in turn criticized the ongoing military campaign in Chechnya for its brutality and high levels of civilian casualties.²⁹ Putin believed that if he conceded to calls to decrease the intensity of his military operations, Russia would face disintegration. His

broader narrative reflected a core fear of state collapse and loss of territory. This rhetoric also tied back into earlier sentiments within the Kremlin that Russia was weak after the dissolution of the Soviet Union and risked losing sovereignty to external forces—in particular, the U.S.³⁰ It followed, according to this view, that Russia must assert itself on the global stage to maintain its independence. The Kremlin began to view a less active foreign policy as another sign of lost sovereignty, a view that persists to the present day. Putin's early relationship with the U.S. nevertheless largely followed the path set by Yeltsin and Primakov. Putin noted the prospect of cooperating on an equal basis with NATO in 2000.³¹ He supported the U.S. counter-terrorism mission against al Qaeda after 9/11 and signed an agreement in 2002 establishing the NATO-Russia Council.³² He emphasized the pursuit of democracy and stressed that "Russia is a part of European culture." He criticized the unilateral withdrawal of the U.S. from the 1972 Anti-Ballistic Missile Treaty in 2002 but still signed a bilateral Strategic Offensive Reduction Treaty in 2003 (later superseded by the New START Treaty in 2011). He largely readopted Yeltsin's 1997 National Security Concept in January 2000.³³

Putin later adopted a new Foreign Policy Concept in June 2000. The document continued a trend of assertive rhetoric toward the former Soviet

The idea that Russia must

"fight to exist"—one of the

key tenets in Putin's foreign

policy—also emerged

[between 1999–2002].

states. It called for creating "a friendly belt on the perimeter of Russian borders."³⁴ It also stressed the need to "strengthen Russian sovereignty and achieve firm positions in the world community, consistent with the interests of the Russian Federation as a great power, as one of the most influential centers of the modern world."

2003–2004: ACCELERATION

Putin's foreign policy experienced an inflection in 2003 and 2004. A series of external and domestic factors accelerated Putin's ambitions and foreign pursuits. He became more assertive on the international stage as he began to solidify his grip on domestic power.

Putin established in this period a firm grip on the internal affairs of Russia. Russia quickly repaid its outstanding debts to the West, meeting its obligations to the International Monetary Fund (IMF) by 2005 and the Paris Club by 2006.35 Both of these payments occurred ahead of schedule. The debt repayment was a point of personal pride for Putin that demonstrated regaining strength and the Russia.36 independence of Meanwhile, Russia was gradually restoring control over Chechnya

after a military campaign that largely destroyed the regional capital of Grozny. Chechnya passed a constitution in 2003 that ostensibly granted broad autonomy to the Chechen Republic but preserved firm control from the Kremlin.

Putin also eliminated or otherwise subordinated rival powerbrokers during this period, mainly oligarchs with influence over the political process.³⁷ Boris Berezovsky—one of Russia's most powerful tycoons—fled to Britain in 2001. Mikhail Khodorkovsky—another powerful and influential oil baron—was imprisoned in 2003. The remaining oligarchs largely accepted Putin's demand that they should not interfere in politics. Putin expanded the reach of the security services and strengthened the power of state. He further centralized power by eliminating the direct elections of regional governors in favor of presidential appointments in 2004.³⁸

Putin began efforts to reintegrate former Soviet states into some form of political grouping led by Russia. Putin pressured Ukraine to join the Common Economic Space—an integrated market for the former Soviet states that would later evolve

Putin held up the 'color revolutions' as an object lesson and a warning, stressing that the Kremlin "should do everything necessary so that nothing similar ever happens in Russia." into the Eurasian Economic Union (EEU).³⁹ Ukraine entered deal alongside the Belarus and Kazakhstan in 2003.40 Ukraine later distanced itself from this process under pro-Western Ukrainian President Victor Yushchenko. The Kremlin also applied similar pressure to Georgia under Georgian President Eduard Shevardnadze.⁴¹ Shevardnadze had exercised а more independent foreign policy, including a stated intent to join NATO, which threatened the

continued influence of Putin's Russia.⁴²

Putin's ambitions to regain control over his perceived rightful sphere of influence accelerated after a series of global events in 2003 and 2004.

- The 2003 U.S. Invasion of Iraq and overthrow of Saddam Hussein struck several nerves with Russia. Putin held a strong aversion to forced regime change given his concerns about preserving his own regime. He was upset about a loss of influence in the Middle East due to the destruction of a former Soviet ally. He also resented the U.S. for acting over his objections and without explicit authorization by the UN (similar to the Kosovo War).
- Putin was even more concerned by the "color revolutions" that saw a wave of peaceful protests against corrupt regimes in several former Soviet states, including Georgia's 2003 Rose Revolution and Ukraine's 2004 Orange Revolution. Putin accused the U.S. of instigating the revolutions and imposing "external governance" over these states.⁴³ This perceived threat was deeply concerning to the Kremlin. It undermined the stated national security goal of creating a "friendly belt of neighbors" and presented a potential

challenge to the regime itself. Putin held up the 'color revolutions' as an object lesson and a warning, stressing that the Kremlin "should do everything necessary so that nothing similar ever happens in Russia."⁴⁴ Putin internalized the notion of the "color revolution" as a method of covert destabilization by the West.

• The Kremlin also criticized the expansion of NATO in 2004, when the alliance accepted seven new states in Eastern and Southern Europe. Russia remained more concerned, however, about its loss of control over the states of the former Soviet Union than the potential military threat from NATO. Putin stated at the time that the enlargement was "not a threat" to Russia but called it a "counterproductive" step that could not "effectively counter the main threats that we are facing today."⁴⁵ The Kremlin ultimately feared the emergence of widespread "anti-Russian rhetoric" as former Soviet states and clients moved towards NATO.⁴⁶

The Kremlin nonetheless remained relatively moderate in its rhetoric against the West. "It was difficult for us when the U.S. unilaterally withdrew from the ABM Treaty. It was difficult for us when, bypassing the UN Security Council, they started the war in Iraq. Nonetheless, our countries have managed ... to prevent a return to confrontation ... [through] common sense and the understanding that common strategic interests ... outweigh any tactical differences," stated Russian Foreign Minister Igor Ivanov in 2004.⁴⁷ Putin also stated at the time that the U.S. remained a priority partner of Russia on some of the most pressing global problems, such as the War on Terror.⁴⁸ The relative calmness of this rhetoric belied the fact that Putin was preparing to start speaking and acting openly to counteract what he perceived as a growing disregard for his interests.



VLADIMIR PUTIN IN HIS OWN WORDS

"Sometimes I think, maybe it would be better for our bear to sit quiet, rather than to chase piglets in the forest, and to eat berries and honey instead. Maybe they will leave [our bear] in peace. They will not. Because they will always try to put him on a chain ... They will rip out its fangs and its claws. Once they've ripped out its claws and fangs, the bear is no longer needed. They will make a stuffed animal out of it ... It is not about Crimea. We are protecting our sovereignty and our right to exist."

-Putin, December 2014

2004–2012: OPEN CONFRONTATION

Putin easily won reelection in the 2004 Russian Presidential Elections. Russia benefitted from high oil prices. Putin later (due to term limits) accepted the post of Russian Prime Minister in 2008. He nonetheless continued to largely dictate the policies of the Kremlin and Russian President Dmitri Medvedev. The Russian Constitution was modified to change the length of presidential terms from four to six years, effective after the departure of Medvedev.

"The United States has overstepped its national borders in every way" – Russian President Vladimir Putin, 2007

Putin increasingly pushed his foreign policy campaigns towards open confrontation in this period. He escalated his rhetoric against the U.S. and NATO. He simultaneously limited the civil liberties of Russians, presenting the measures as necessary to defeat subversion by the West.

The Kremlin launched a set of campaigns to regain control over former Soviet states.

- Russia launched a major information campaign to restore its diminished political influence in Ukraine after the 2004 Orange Revolution. This campaign evolved into a decade-long effort to inflame domestic grievances and fuel popular sentiments against the West and the central government in Kyiv. The Kremlin would tap into this groundwork to launch its subversion campaign in Eastern Ukraine in 2014.
- Russia also started a subversion campaign against the Baltic States following their accession to NATO. Russia launched a wave of cyberattacks on banks, media outlets, and government organizations in Estonia in 2007 shortly after the Government of Estonia decided to relocate a memorial to the Soviets from World War II. The Kremlin argued that the move dishonored the memory of Russia's victory over Nazi Germany. Russia also applied other diplomatic pressures on the Baltic States, including a ban on certain imports from Latvia in 2006.⁴⁹

- The Kremlin framed the continued engagement of the U.S. and NATO with Ukraine and Georgia as national security threats to Russia.⁵⁰ Russia invaded Georgia in August 2008—four months after the 2008 NATO Bucharest Summit in which NATO signaled its ultimate intent to incorporate Georgia into NATO. Putin carved off the regions of South Ossetia and Abkhazia, and subsequently recognized their unilateral declarations of independence from Georgia (made possible by the continued presence of the Russian Armed Forces).
- Russia continued to expand the Eurasian Economic Union (EEU), which now includes Russia, Belarus, Kazakhstan, Armenia, and Kyrgyzstan as well as a free trade agreement with Vietnam. Putin also attempted to coopt Moldova, Ukraine, and Georgia into the EEU, although all three countries ultimately chose instead to sign association agreements with the European Union. Russia is still attempting to use the EEU as a tool to build regional influence and global credibility through agreements with states outside of the former Soviet Union such as Egypt.

Putin expanded on his narrative criticizing American hegemony and advocating for the return of a multipolar world. Putin stated that "attempts to rebuild modern multifaceted civilization, created by God, according to the barracks-room principles of a unipolar world are extremely dangerous" during a visit to India in 2004.⁵¹ Putin later elaborated on this narrative at the 2007 Munich Security Conference. "We are seeing a greater and greater disdain for the basic principles of international law ... The United States has overstepped its national borders in every way."⁵² He accused the West of using international organizations as "vulgar instrument[s] designed to promote the foreign policy interests of one or a group of countries." This rhetoric would become a central line of argument for the Kremlin. "The ambitions of one group have grown so much that they are presented as the opinions of the entire world community, which they are not," Putin stated in 2014.

Putin also started to introduce aggressive rhetoric against NATO. Putin stressed at the 2007 Munich Security Conference that NATO's expansion was intended to encircle Russia.⁵³ This statement was a departure from his initial reaction three years prior, in which he claimed that the enlargement of the alliance did not pose a national security threat to Russia. The context of this statement highlighted the increasingly combative tone adopted by Putin.

The intervention of NATO in Libya in 2011 further fueled Putin's resentment of the West.

Putin condemned international support for the intervention as a "medieval call for crusades."⁵⁴ He nonetheless ran into disagreement with then-Russian President Medvedev, who asserted that "all that is going on in Libya is connected with the outrageous behavior of Libya's authorities and crimes that were completely against their own people."⁵⁵ Russia, possibly as a result of this internal debate, did not veto a resolution by the UN Security Council to impose a "no-fly zone" over Libya in 2011. The intervention eventually escalated into a full-blown military campaign that resulted in the overthrow and death of Libyan President Muammar Gaddafi.

The 2014 Euromaidan Revolution in Ukraine... represented Putin's fundamental fear of a loss of control over his neighbors – but also presented an opportunity for him to realize his long-standing foreign policy goals...

Putin interpreted this incident as a betrayal at the hands of the West. Putin accused the U.S. and NATO of cynically manipulating the international system to impose regime change in Libya. "[The West] was [initially] saying 'we do not want to kill Gaddafi' and now even some officials are saying 'yes, we are aiming to destroy Gaddafi.' Who allowed [them] to do this? Was there a trial? Why have they decided to take up this right to execute a person?" Putin asked shortly before the death of Gaddafi in October 2011.⁵⁶ The Kremlin also regretted its loss of political influence and multi-billion dollar industrial contracts in Libya.⁵⁷ Medvedev later articulated the resulting

> grudge, stating that the shift from a limited intervention to protect civilians to the destruction of a sovereign government was "a cynical deception on the part of those who claim to be the world's moral and political leaders ... The cynical deception occurred at the [UN] Security Council's roundtable. Its decisions were distorted and violated, while the so-called temporary military coalition usurped the powers of the United Nations."58 Putin determined not to repeat this mistake and Russia began to consistently vote against UN Security Council resolutions

aimed at addressing similar conflicts in Syria and the Middle East. $^{\rm 59}$

The Kremlin also intensified its narrative about U.S. inference in the affairs of Russia. Russia accused the West of using non-governmental organizations (NGOs) as covert means to orchestrate 'color revolutions' in the former Soviet Union.⁶⁰ Putin claimed that external actors were financing political activities in Russia in 2005.⁶¹ He signed a new law on NGOs in 2006 that aimed to "deny registration to any organization whose goals and objectives...create a threat to the sovereignty, political independence, territorial integrity, national unity, unique character, cultural heritage, and national interests of the Russian Federation."⁶² The Kremlin criticized democratization aid to the former Soviet Union—ironically at a time when the U.S. was considering cuts to such aid.⁶³

Putin may have held genuine fears of a 'color revolution' in Russia but his public accusations also aimed to justify domestic oppression in the face of an external threat from the West. The Kremlin accused the U.S. State Department of interfering with its judicial system after the U.S. voiced concerns about the arrest of Khodorkovsky in 2003.⁶⁴ This idea of malign foreign interference itself was not new. The 1997 Russian National Security Concept mentions the threat of "purposeful interference by foreign states and international organizations in the internal life of Russia's peoples." Russia's assertion that foreign press statements constituted itself an interference in sovereign affairs, however, aligned with Putin's larger effort to redefine state sovereignty as forbidding even international commentary on the internal affairs of Russia.

Putin was thus unimpressed by the announced "reset" of relations with Russia by U.S. Secretary of State Hillary Clinton in 2009. U.S. President Barack Obama stated that the U.S. would abandon plans to build a missile defense shield in Eastern Europe in September 2009.⁶⁵ Putin praised the decision but rejected the idea of any reset in relations. "We are not talking about 'reset' ... The U.S. Administration offered us this term," Putin stated in 2009 and 2012.⁶⁶ The divergence in worldviews between the U.S. and Russia remained stark despite outreach from the West.

2012–2018: PUTIN'S COUNTEROFFENSIVE

Putin was reelected as Russian President in 2012. He continued to crack down on civil liberties and protests against his reelection. Russia's economy was stabilizing. Russia was accepted to the World Trade Organization in 2011. The World Bank labeled Russia a high-income country in 2013.⁶⁷ In 2014, Ukrainian President Victor Yanukovych suspended the signing of an association agreement with the European Union—sparking the Euromaidan Revolution. A series of protests forced Yanukovych to flee Ukraine. Meanwhile, the Syrian Revolution—part of the wider Arab Spring—descended into the Syrian Civil War. Russia interfered in both countries. The West began to impose sanctions on Russia for its violations of international norms. The Russian ruble collapsed due to the sanctions as well as a drop in global oil prices.

Putin won a third term as Russian President 2012.

He moved quickly to regain and expand his domestic control and global influence.

Putin soon faced one of the most serious anti-regime protests during his time in office as mass demonstrations rallied against perceived electoral manipulation in the 2011 Russian Legislative 2012 Russian Elections and Presidential Elections. Thousands protested against Putin's inauguration to a third presidential term in Bolotnaya Square in Moscow in May 2012. The Kremlin in turn detained hundreds of protesters and

Putin's core objectives remain constant the preservation of his regime, the end of American global hegemony, and the restoration of Russia as a mighty and feared force...on the international stage.

prosecuted dozens of them in what became known as

the 'Bolotnaya Square' Case. Street protests continued but largely died out by July 2013.

Putin continued to pressure civil society in the name of defending Russia against the West with the 2012 Foreign Agent Law. The law, which granted him the authority to expel a number of American NGOs from Russia, was one of the first acts of his third term. The law was partly a response to the passage of the Magnitsky Act by the U.S. in 2012. The Magnitsky Act aimed to punish officials responsible for the death of Sergey Magnitsky, who died in "No one listened to us then. So listen now" – Russian President Vladimir Putin, 2018

prison in Moscow after investigating fraud involving Russian officials in 2009.

The 2014 Euromaidan Revolution in Ukraine was a major accelerant of Putin's aggressive international agenda. Euromaidan represented Putin's fundamental fear of a loss of control over his neighbors-but also presented an opportunity for him to realize his long-standing foreign policy goals in the former Soviet Union. In February 2014, Putin deployed Russian Armed Forces to occupy the Crimean Peninsula of Ukraine. Russia subsequently organized an illegal referendum to annex Crimea. Putin sought in part to protect strategic naval basing for the Black Sea Fleet in Crimea, which had nowhere to go if Kyiv cancelled its deal with Russia. Putin also feared that the new Government of Ukraine would push to join NATO. He therefore engineered a separatist insurgency and military intervention in Eastern Ukraine aimed at asserting control over the politics of Kyiv. Putin framed external support to the protests as "crossing the line" by the West. "They have lied to us many times," Putin said in his address on Crimea joining Russia to the Russian Federal Assembly in 2014. "[They have] made decisions behind our backs, informed us after the fact. This happened with NATO's expansion to the East, as well as the deployment of military infrastructure at our borders. They kept telling us the same thing: 'This does not concern you.'"68

Putin also launched a military intervention in Syria in September 2015. He aimed to prevent a repeat of Iraq and Libya, where Russia inaction resulted in a loss of valuable clients in the Middle East. Putin did not intend to lose yet another one of Russia's remaining allies whose ties dated back to the Soviet Union. He also sought the practical benefits of strategic air and naval basing on the Eastern Mediterranean Sea as well as expanded diplomatic leverage in the Middle East. The U.S. was not coherently pursuing a regime change against Syrian President Bashar al-Assad, focusing instead on the narrow fight against ISIS in Iraq and Syria. Yet Putin rejected the nuances of this policy. He deployed combat aircraft and special forces to sustain an air campaign and ground assistance mission in support of Assad and his allies in Iran (including combat forces from the Iranian Islamic Revolutionary Guards Corps and Lebanese Hezbollah). He framed his campaign as a fight against terrorism, posturing as an effective regional partner and peace-broker.⁶⁹ The Kremlin nonetheless emphasized that Assad was the "only legitimate power" in Syria and legitimized its own military intervention as a formal request from the sovereign Government of Syria.⁷⁰

Putin continued to frame his actions as a requirement for Russia's sovereignty: "Sometimes I think, maybe it would be better for our bear to sit quiet, rather than to chase piglets in the forest and to eat berries and honey instead. Maybe they will leave [our bear] in peace. They will not. Because they will always try to put him on a chain ... They will rip out its fangs and its claws [i.e. nuclear weapons]. Once they've ripped out its claws and fangs, the bear is no longer needed. They will make a stuffed animal out of it... It is not about Crimea. We are protecting our sovereignty and our right to exist."71 This sentiment reflects one of Putin's earliest and core narratives-Russia must assert itself to maintain its sovereignty. Putin has similarly framed sanctions as an effort by the West to punish the growing "might and competitiveness" of Russia. The Kremlin often asserts that Russia has historically been punished when it "rose from its knees."⁷² It argues that Putin is the subject of international scorn not because of his foreign interference but because of his resistance to the West. Putin also continued to accuse the U.S. of systematic interference in the domestic affairs of Russia. The latest Russian National Security Strategy identified "intelligence activity by special services

and organizations of foreign states" as one of the top national security threats facing Russia.⁷³ The U.S. is "all over our domestic policy, they're sitting on our head, dangling their feet and chewing bubble gum," Putin told Megan Kelly on NBC in 2017.⁷⁴

Putin has argued that his regime is being scapegoated for domestic failings in the U.S. and Europe. The Kremlin accuses the West of using

Russia to justify additional defense spending or their domestic and foreign policy failures.⁷⁵ Putin condemned NATO for inventing "imaginary and mythical threats such as the Russian military threat ... It's pleasant and often profitable to portray yourself to be defenders of civilization from some new barbarians, but Russia doesn't plan to attack anyone."⁷⁶ Putin has framed the passage of the Magnitsky Act as driven by a constant domestic pressure in the U.S. to adopt laws

targeting Russia.⁷⁷ He more recently has claimed that the U.S. used Russia as an excuse to justify its own unilateral and long-planned decision to suspend its participation in the Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces (INF) Treaty in 2019.⁷⁸

Putin has pushed a narrative of the accelerating decline of the West. Putin attributes global trends, such as the rise of populism, to the failure of the current governance models in which citizens lose trust in their leaders and the value of democracy.⁷⁹ "Even in the so-called developed democracies, the majority of citizens have no real influence on the political process and no direct and real influence on power," Putin stated in 2016.⁸⁰ He added that "it is not about populists ... ordinary people, ordinary citizens are losing trust in the ruling class." The Kremlin reinforces these attacks on democratic processes as part of its effort to protect its regime against an internal revolution

as well as its global campaign to undermine rival democratic institutions in the West.

The Kremlin frames all of its campaigns as defensive measures that are part of an attempt to restore balance to international relations. The Kremlin justifies its actions as a response to any number of provocations, escalations, and parallel actions by the U.S. and NATO.⁸¹ "Of course we should react to [NATO's military buildup].

How? Either the same as you and therefore by building a multi-billion-dollar anti-missile system or, in view of our present economic and financial possibilities, by developing an asymmetrical answer ... I completely agree if you say that the Strategic Defense Initiative (SDI) is not directed against us, just as our new weapons are not directed against you," Putin stated in 2007.⁸² Putin often stresses that Russia is open to partnerships and never seeks confrontation with its "partners in the East or West."⁸³

CRITICALTHREATS.ORG

22

"Everything is being restored, the world is becoming, if it has not already become, multipolar." – Russian President Vladimir Putin, 2018

2019 AND BEYOND

Vladimir Putin won his fourth term as Russian President in March 2018.

"No one listened to us then. So listen now," he stated

in his address to the Russian Federal Assembly in 2018 while showing a video of the new nuclear capabilities developed by Russia.⁸⁴

Putin's core objectives remain constant—the preservation of his regime, the end of American global hegemony, and the restoration of Russia as a mighty and feared force to be reckoned with on the international stage. Some of his foreign policy pursuits are purely pragmatic and aimed at gaining resources. Others are intended for domestic purposes and have nothing to do with the West. The West's behavior has not altered the fundamental principles guiding Putin's foreign policy thought, which has remained largely unchanged since 2000.

Most are justified, however, as responses to alleged

threats, aggressions, lies, and interference by the West.

Putin may believe that he is approaching his goal of a multipolar international system. "Everything is being restored, the world is becoming, if it has not already become, multipolar," he stated in 2018.⁸⁵ He has not yet offered the vision for his next goals in this new order, but they will almost certainly involve further reductions in the global operations of the U.S. and its allies.

CONCLUSION

Putin's assertiveness has been accelerated or dampened by various factors over time, including his confidence in his domestic grip on power, his economic stability, his dependence on the West, and his perception of the available latitude to act freely on the world stage without major pushback.

The West's actions were a factor—but not the core driver—in Putin's foreign policy. The U.S. tried to improve relations with Russia several times after the collapse of the Soviet Union. Putin nonetheless became arguably most assertive during the Obama Administration even as the U.S took strong steps to make amends with Russia, including a halt to plans to build a missile defense shield in Poland. The West hesitated for years to impose penalties on Russia for its repeated violations of international laws and norms including its invasion of Georgia and its cyberattacks on Estonia. The West only gradually started to impose sanctions on Russia after persistent human rights violations such as

the death of Sergey Magnitsky or undisputable aggression such as the occupation of the Crimean Peninsula. It wasn't until the Kremlin's interference in the 2016 U.S. Presidential Election that most Americans finally became cognizant of the full threat posed by Russia.

While the U.S. largely focused elsewhere, Putin escalated his global military posture, scapegoated his internal problems on the West, and used the myth of foreign interference to justify tighter controls over Russians in

Russia. Putin notably has almost never used similar rhetoric against China, which arguably presents one of the biggest national security challenges to Russia. China continues to expand its influence in places that Putin claims are beyond his 'red lines' the former Soviet Union and Russia itself. Yet Putin continues to condition his population to defend against NATO—an alliance that is currently struggling to persuade its members to devote two percent of their gross domestic products to military spending.

The West's behavior has not altered the fundamental principles guiding Putin's foreign policy thought, which has remained largely unchanged since 2000. Putin believes that Russia is a great power that is entitled to its own spheres of influence and deserves to be reckoned with in all key decisions. He asserts that the true deviation from the norm was Russia's moment of weakness in the 1990s and that Russia is merely reemerging to its rightful place in the international system.

Many of Putin's principles are incompatible with the rules-based order and worldview of the West.

Putin's concept of national sovereignty, for example, is often at odds with the sovereignty of other nations. European states enjoy the sovereign right

> to join NATO. Many of them hold legitimate security concerns about a resurgent Russia. Putin, however, does not view many of these states as truly sovereign. The Kremlin often describes smaller states as externally governed or too weak to hold foreign policy agency. For this reason, it often perceives revolutions or significant internal inflections in the former Soviet Union and beyond as subversive actions by the West rather than popular movements fueled by legitimate grievances. The Kremlin believes that it must maintain

control over its neighbors and preserve or expand its historic spheres of influence. Its rhetoric against NATO is less about its fear of a direct military threat and more about its fear of a loss of its power and influence. Putin often frames violations of others' sovereignty as a defense of his own.

Putin is no mere opportunistic predator. He may not always have a clear plan and acts expediently at times, but he knows what kind of world he wants and ... what kind he does not. Putin also aims to delegitimize the concept of humanitarian intervention as articulated by the West. He places his principles of state sovereignty above humanitarian concerns and asserts that legitimate governments have the right to resolve their internal affairs independent of external pressure. The Kremlin often frames any Western attempts to criticize Russia's human rights record or those of its allies and clients as interference in sovereign internal affairs.

Putin sometimes reverses this rule and justifies his external interference on general human rights grounds. Russia often reserves the right to act against foreign governments in order to protect ethnic Russians. A key example is the Crimean Peninsula. Russia intervened militarily and organized an illegal referendum to annex Crimea to Russia under the boot of the Russian Armed Forces. The referendum and subsequent occupation did not change Crimea's status under international law—to this day, Crimea remains a legal part of Ukraine. Putin nonetheless defends his intervention as a necessary action to "defend" an "oppressed" population of Russians.

Putin's seemingly facile and convenient rhetoric can be easy to dismiss as cynical. His rhetoric is not empty, however. It is a declaration of his key foreign principle, one that is at odds with the fundamental basis of the rules-based international order – namely, that only the mighty are truly sovereign.

It is also easy to imagine that miscommunication is the source of conflict between Putin's Russia and the West. This idea is false. Bush, Obama, and Trump have all reached out to Putin, sought to accommodate his interests as they understood them, and tried to soften policies and language that might offend him. Yet the Kremlin has responded with increasingly resentful language and actions. Putin does not trust statements from the White House. He views the U.S. as dismissive of Russia's vital interests regardless of any changes in administrations or rhetoric. Putin fundamentally views the shape of the current international order as the primary challenge to his interests. He believes, as he has said over and over, that a global hegemony, by which he means a world order led by America, is unacceptable to Russia.

Putin is no mere opportunistic predator. He may not always have a clear plan and acts expediently at times, but he knows what kind of world he wants and, even more so, what kind he does not. He seeks a world without NATO, with the U.S. confined to the Western Hemisphere, with Russia dominant over the former Soviet Union and able to do what it likes to its own people without condemnation or oversight, and with the Kremlin enjoying a literal veto at the UN Security Council over actions that any other state wishes to take beyond its borders. He has been working towards such a world since the moment he took office. His most recent statements suggest that he thinks he is getting closer. If the West aims to avoid further strategic surprise and preserve the rule-based international order, it must understand this divergent worldview and accept that Putin, when it comes to his stated foreign policy goals and priorities, is often a man of his word.

ENDNOTES

- Nataliya Gevorkyan, Natalya Timakova, and Andrei Kolesnikov, [First Person: Conversations with Vladimir Putin] (Moscow: Vagrius Press, 2000), <u>http://lib(.)ru/</u> <u>MEMUARY/PUTIN/razgowor.txt</u>.
- Vladimir Putin, "Speech and Following Discussion at the Munich Security Conference," Kremlin, February 10, 2007, <u>http://en.kremlin(.)ru/events/</u> president/transcripts/24034.
- Vladimir Putin, "Address by the President of the Russian Federation," Kremlin, March 18, 2014, <u>http://en.kremlin(.)ru/events/president/news/20603</u>.
- "Summit in Washington; Excerpts from Yeltsin's Speech: 'There Will Be No More Lies'," *Reuters*, June 18, 1992, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/1992/06/18/world/</u> <u>summit-in-washington-excerpts-from-yeltsin-s-speech-there-will-be-no-morelies.html</u>.
- Marina Lebedeva, Ksenia Borishpolets, and Maksim Kharkevich, [Russia in Global Politics] (Moscow: Moscow State Institute of International Relations, 2013), pg. 27, https://mgimo(.)ru/upload/docs_3/Russia-v-global-politike.pdf.
- 6. ["Russian-American Relations in 1992 1996: Reference,"] RIA Novosti, April 4, 2011, <u>https://ria(.)ru/20110404/360851191.html</u>; "Vancouver Declaration: Joint Statement of the Presidents of the United States and the Russian Federation," U.S. Government Publishing Office, April 4, 1993, <u>https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/WCPD-1993-04-12/pdf/WCPD-1993-04-12-Pg545.pdf</u>; ["Gore-Chernomyrdin Commission,"] Kommersant, June 20, 1995, <u>https://www.kommersant(.)ru/doc/112167</u>.
- Rick Atkinson, "Russian Troops Leave Germany," Washington Post, September 1, 1994, https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1994/09/01/russiantroops-leave-germany/65e3176c-fbe6-47c4-979d-f5fdcb259f6c.
- John Broder, "Russia Ending Deal on Arms Negotiated by Gore," New York Times, November 23, 2000, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2000/11/23/world/</u> <u>russia-ending-deal-on-arms-negotiated-by-gore.html</u>; ["Boris Yeltsin's Visit to the U.S.,"] Kommersant, September 30, 1994, <u>https://www.kommersant(.)ru/</u> <u>doc/91124</u>.
- 9. Yevgeny Primakov, [A World Without Russia? The Consequences of Political Myopia] (Moscow: Rossiyskaya Gazeta, 2009), <u>https://www.e-reading(.)club/chapter.php/98451/4/</u> <u>Primakov__Mir_bez_Rossii_K_chemu_vedet_politicheskaya_blizorukost%27.</u> <u>html</u>.
- ["Yevgeny Primakov: I Hope Putin Becomes President,"] Vesti, December 12, 2011, <u>https://www.vesti(.)ru/doc.html?id=658070#</u>.
- 11. ["Putin Criticized Former Russian Foreign Minister Kozyrev,"] TASS, October 19, 2017, <u>https://tass(.)ru/politika/4661540</u>; Alexander Grishin, ["Former Russian Foreign Minister Pleased to Serve the United States,"] Komsomolskaya Pravda, July 22, 2015, <u>https://www.kp(.)ru/daily/26409/3284411/</u>.
- 12. ["Decree of the President of the Russian Federation #386,"] Kremlin, April 10, 1992, <u>http://kremlin(.)ru/acts/bank/1184</u>; ["Federal Law on the State Policy of the Russian Federation Regarding Compatriots Abroad,"] Kremlin, May 24, 1999, <u>http://www.kremlin(.)ru/acts/bank/13875</u>.
- Russia 24, ["Lavrov: Historians Will Formulate the 'Primakov Doctrine',"] YouTube, October 29, 2014, <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=wLiOIJ0HpR4</u>.
- 14. ["Presidential Decree on the Approval of the National Security Concept of the Russian Federation,"] Collection of Legislation of the Russian Federation, December 29, 1997, <u>http://www.szrf(.)ru/szrf/doc.</u> phtml?nb=100&issid=1001997052000&docid=1210NationalSecurityConcept.
- 15. ["TV Address of Russian President Boris Yeltsin on March 24, 1999 Regarding the Threat of NATO Strikes Against Yugoslavia,"] Kommersant, March 25, 1999, https://www.kommersant(.)ru/doc/215535.
- 16. "Founding Act on Mutual Relations, Cooperation, and Security Between NATO and the Russian Federation," NATO, May 27, 1999, <u>https://www.nato.int/cps/en/ natolive/official_texts_25468.htm</u>.
- 17. ["On National Security: Address of the Russian President to the Federal Assembly,"] Nezavisimoja Gazeta, July 14, 1996. <u>http://www.rusconstitution(.)ru/ timestream/event/499/;</u> Sergei Kortynov, [Conceptual Foundations of National and International Security] (Moscow: Higher School of Economics, 2007), <u>https://textbooks(.)studio/uchebnik-mejdunarodnie-otnosheniya/poslaniyanatsionalnoy-bezopasnosti-prezidenta.html</u>.
- 18. Strobe Talbott, "Boris and Bill," Washington Post, May 26, 2002, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/lifestyle/magazine/2002/05/26/boris-and-bill/ba5a863c-ece7-4e67-bd74-f81c2982c938</u>.
- 19. ["Academic Hour,"] Kommersant, January 14, 2015, <u>https://www.kommersant(.)ru/doc/2645293</u>; Chamber of Commerce and Industry of the Russian Federation, ["Yevgeny Primakov's Presentation at the Meeting of the 'Mercury Club',"] YouTube, January 14, 2014, <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=2Yg375FTjYE</u>.
- 20. ["Man of Life: Yevgeny Primakov,"] Russia-1, <u>https://russia(.)tv/brand/show/brand_id/4981/</u>.
- Sebastian Walsh, "A History of Debt Defaults: Russia 1998," Financial News, July 27, 2011, <u>https://www.fnlondon.com/articles/a-history-of-debt-defaultsrussia-1998-20110727</u>.

- Public Russian Television, ["The New FSB Director Vladimir Putin Gives an Interview: 1999,"] December 7, 2017, YouTube, <u>https://youtu.be/JDb57RK5SgI.</u>
- 23. ["Meeting of the Valdai International Discussion Club,"] Kremlin, October 27, 2016, <u>http://kremlin(.)ru/events/president/news/53151</u>; ["Meeting of the Valdai International Discussion Club,"] Kremlin, October 24, 2014, <u>http://kremlin(.)ru/events/president/news/46860</u>.
- 24. Vladimir Putin, ["Russia at the Turn of the Millennium,"] Nexavisimaya Gazeta, December 30, 1999, <u>http://www.ng(.)ru/politics/1999-12-30/4_millenium.</u> <u>html</u>.
- 25. Roman Anin, "The Secret of the St. Princess Olga," OCCRP, August 2, 2016, https://www.occrp.org/en/investigations/5523-the-secret-of-the-st-princessolga.
- 26. ["Naryshkin Told How He Met Putin,"] *RIA Novosti*, December 9, 2018, https://ria(.)ru/20181209/1547687041.html.
- 27. Gevorkyan, Timakova, and Kolesnikov, [First Person: Conversations with Vladimir Putin] http://lib(.)ru/MEMUARY/PUTIN/razgowor.txt.
- 28. Mosaic, "The Putin Interviews—Oliver Stone Part I of 4," YouTube, June 12, 2017, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=QvIKSbYkTXI.
- 29. "Chechens Fear Risks of Leaving—And Staying," CNN, December 8, 1999, http://archives.cnn.com/1999/WORLD/europe/12/08/russia.chechnya.03/; Steven Greenhouse, "U.S. Sharply Rebukes Russia For Its Offensive in Chechnya," New York Times, April 12, 1995, https://www.nytimes. com/1995/04/12/world/us-sharply-rebukes-russia-for-its-offensive-inchechnya.html; Vagif Guseynov, ["Evolving Western Positions Regarding the Chechen Crisis,"] Nezavisimaya Gazeta, February 29, 2000, http://www.ng(.)ru/ specfile/2000-02-29/15_evolution.html.
- 30. Russia 24, ["Putin: Film by Andrey Kardashev. Full Video,"] *YouTube*, March 24, 2018, <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=y9Pu0yrOwKI</u>; ["Putin: Russia Has Maintained Sovereignty and Made Breakthroughs in Important Areas,"] *RIA Novosti*, December 19, 2017, <u>https://riad.yru/20171219/1511255375.html</u>; ["2013: Vladimir Putin's Red Lines,"] *Rossyiskaya Gazeta*, September 26, 2013, <u>https://rigd.yru/2013/09/26/valdai.html</u>; ["The Best Moments of Putin's Interview,"] *Argumenty i Fakty*, March 14, 2018, <u>http://www.aif(.)ru/politics/russia/ne imeyuprava slabost proyavlyat samye yarkie momenty iz intervyu putina; DenTV</u>, ["Alexander Dugin: Russians Are on the Verge of Losing Their Identity,"] *YouTube*, March 6, 2018, <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=q7dzL3lodxQ</u>.
- Gevorkyan, Timakova, and Kolesnikov, [First Person: Conversations with Vladimir Putin] http://lib(.)ru/MEMUARY/PUTIN/razgowor.txt.
- 32. "NATO-Russia Relations: A New Quality." *NATO*, May 28, 2002, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/official_texts_19572.htm.
- 33. ["Presidential Decree on the National Security Concept of the Russian Federation,"] Kremlin, January 10, 2000, <u>http://kremlin(.)ru/acts/bank/14927</u>.
- 34. ["Foreign Policy Concept of the Russian Federation,"] *Nexavisimaya Gazeta*, July II, 2000, <u>http://www.ng(.)ru/world/2000-07-II/L_concept.html</u>.
- 35. "Russia Paid Off IMF Debts," UPI, February I, 2005, <u>https://www.upi(.)com/</u> <u>Russia-has-paid-off-IMF-debts/6611107283700/</u>; "Russia Pays Off Paris Club Debts," BBC, August 25, 2006, <u>http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/business/5271122.</u> <u>stm</u>; ["Why Russia Had to Pay the Soviet Debts,"] TASS, August 21, 2017, <u>https://tass(.)ru/ekonomika/4033459</u>.
- 36. ["Putin Talked About the IMF Debts of the Former Soviet Republics That Russia Paid Off,"] Lenta, June 13, 2017, <u>https://lenta(.)ru/news/2017/06/13/debtimf/</u>.
- 37. David Filipov, "Russia Cracking Down on 'Oligarch' Empires," Chicago Tribute, July 12, 2000, <u>https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/ct-xpm-2000-07-12-0007120402-story.html</u>; David Crouch, "Ousting the Oligarchs," The Guardian, May 31, 2005, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2005/ may/31/russia</u>; Marshall Goldman, "Putin and the Oligarchs," Foreign Affairs, November/December 2004, <u>https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/russiafsu/2004-11-01/putin-and-oligarchs</u>.
- 38. ["Putin Cancelled the Elections of Governors,"] Korrespondent, December 12, 2004, https://korrespondent(.)net/world/109086-putin-otmenil-wybory-gubernatoroy; Jeremy Bransten, "Russia: Putin Signs Bill Eliminating Direct Elections of Governors," RFE/RL, December 13, 2004, https://www.rferl.org/a/1056377.html.
- 39. ["On the Eve of Single Economic Space: Kuchma Against the Diplomats,"] Ukrajinska Pravda, September 17, 2003, <u>https://www.pravda.com(.)ua/rus/news/2003/09/17/4374367</u>.
- 40. ["Common Economic Space: Reference."] RIA Novosti, January I, 2012, https://ria(.)ru/20120101/529308191.html.
- "Smiles All Round—Till the Next Time," Economist, October IO, 2002, <u>https://www.economist.com/europe/2002/I0/I0/smiles-all-round-till-the-next-time</u>.
- 42. "Statement by President of Georgia Eduard Shevardnadze," NATO, November 22, 2002, <u>https://www.nato.int/docu/speech/2002/s021122h.htm</u>; Jean-Christophe Peuch, "Georgia: Shevardnadze Officially Requests Invitation to Join NATO," RFE/RL, November 22, 2002, <u>https://www.rferl.org/a/1101463.html</u>.

- 43. Russia 24, ["Putin: Film by Andrey Kardashev. Full Video,"] YouTube, March 24, 2018, <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=y9Pu0yrOwKI</u>; ["Putin Called External Control Humiliating for Ukraine,"] *Lenta*, August 17, 2015, <u>https://lenta(.)ru/news/2015/08/17/putinobukraine/</u>.
- 44. ["Putin Said That the Authorities Will Not Allow 'Color Revolutions' in Russia,"] *RIA Novosti*, April 12, 2017, <u>https://ria(.)ru/20170412/1492073208.html</u>; Darya Korsunskaya, "Putin Says Russia Must Prevent 'Color Revolution'," *Reuters*, November 20, 2014, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-russia-putin-security-idUSKCN0J41J620141120</u>.
- 45. Glenn Kessler, "NATO Seeks to Soothe Russia," Washington Post, April 3, 2004, https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/2004/04/03/nato-seeks-tosoothe-russia/2c46ac29-1b42-4121-8fc8-3ff8302ee40; Seth Mydans, "Putin Doubts Expanded NATO Meets New Threats," New York Times, April 9, 2004, https://www.nytimes.com/2004/04/09/world/putin-doubts-expanded-natomeets-new-threats.html; ["Interview with Wall Street Journal,"] Kremlin, February II, 2002, http://kremlin(.)ru/events/president/transcripts/21498.
- 46. Vladimir Bogdanov, ["Growing Irritation in Moscow,"] Rossiyskaya Gazeta, March 30, 2004, <u>https://rg(.)ru/2004/03/30/kreml.html</u>.
- 47. ["The Common Interests of Fighting Global Threats Outweigh Any Differences Between Russia and the United States,"] *RIA Novosti*, February 13, 2004, <u>https://ria(.)ru/20040213/526860.html</u>.
- 48. ["Press Conference for Russian and Foreign Journalists,"] Kremlin, December 23, 2004, <u>http://kremlin(.)ru/events/president/transcripts/22757</u>.
- 49. ["Onishchenko Discovered Carcinogens in Latvian Sprat,"] Lenta, November 9, 2006, <u>https://lenta(.)ru/news/2006/II/09/sprots/</u>.
- 50. ["Putin Promises Substantive Support to Abkhazia and South Ossetia,"] Izvestia, April 3, 2008, <u>https://iz(.)ru/news/422147#ixz23aV2E3Gyz</u>.
- ["Putin: Russia, India, and China Can Prevent the Creation of a 'Unipolar World',"] Lenta, December 4, 2004, <u>https://lenta(.)ru/news/2004/12/04/putin.</u>
- 52. Putin, "Speech and Following Discussion at the Munich Security Conference," February IO, 2007, <u>http://en.kremlin(.)ru/events/president/transcripts/24034</u>.
- 53. ibid.
- 54. Isabel Gorst and Neil Buckley, "Medvedev and Putin Clash Over Libya," *Financial Times*, March 21, 2011, <u>https://www.ft.com/content/2e62b08e-53d2-11e0-a01c-00144feab49a</u>.
- 55. "Russia Did Not Veto in UN to Protect Libyan Civilians—Medvedev," *RT*, March 21, 2011, <u>https://www.rt(.)com/russia/medvedev-un-resolution-lybia/</u>.
- 56. Russia-I, ["Putin Against Killing of Gaddafi,"] *YouTube*, April 26, 2011, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=OFBOxGdrXR8.
- 57. Alexei Anishchuk, "Gaddafi Fall Cost Russia Tens of Billions in Arms Deals," *Reuters*, November 2, 2011, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/russia-libya-arms-idUSL5E7M221H2011102</u>.
- 58. Tom O'Connor, "Russia Says U.S. and Allies Lied When They Attacked Libya, Now It's Ready to Get Involved," *Newsweek*, November 13, 2011, <u>https://www.newsweek.com/russia-says-us-allies-lied-libya-ready-help-1212872</u>.
- 59. Peter Ferdinand, "The Positions of Russia and China at the UN Security Council in the Light of Recent Crises," European Parliament, March 1, 2013, <u>http://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/note/join/2013/433800/ EXPO-SEDE_NT%282013%29433800_EN.pdf</u>.
- 60. ["Patrushev Talks About Western Actions Against Russia,"] *Pravda*, May 5, 2005. https://www.pravda(.)ru/news/world/12-05-2005/56630-patrushev_zapad_ revoljucija_sng_lukashenko_belorussija_demping-0/.
- 61. ["Putin Will 'Order Music' Himself,"] Polit, July 20, 2005, http://www.polit(.)ru/news/2005/07/20/musicputt/.
- 62. Katherin Machalek, "Factsheet: Russia's NGO Laws," Freedom House, https://freedomhouse.org/sites/default/files/Fact%20Sheet_0.pdf.
- 63. ["U.S. Will Teach Foreign Journalists How to Talk About Democracy,"] RBC, December 14, 2005, https://www.rbc(.)ru/ politics/14/12/2005/5703bb819a7947afa0&eg09d; Curt Tarnoff, "U.S. Assistance to the Former Soviet Union," Congressional Research Service, April 14, 2005, https://www.everycrsreport.com/files/20050414_ RL32866_4df4f774ftd7136d7c55b5330924fb4f2a63a2d2.pdf.
- 64. "Yukos: Russia Hits Back at U.S.," CNN, November 1, 2003, http://www.cnn.com/2003/WORLD/europe/11/01/yukos/index.html.

- 65. Luke Harding and Ian Traynor, "Obama Abandons Missile Defence Shield in Europe," *The Guardian*, September 17, 2009, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/</u> world/2009/sep/17/missile-defence-shield-barack-obama.
- 66. Polina Khimshiashvili ["Putin Did Not Notice the 'Reset',"] Vedomosti, December 20, 2012, <u>https://www.vedomosti(.)ru/politics/articles/2012/12/20/putin_ne_zametil_perezagruzku</u>.
- 67. World Bank, Country and Lending Groups, 2015, <u>https://web.archive.org/</u> web/20140702131322/http://data.worldbank.org/about/country-and-lendinggroups.
- Vladimir Putin, "Address by President of the Russian Federation," Kremlin, March 18, 2014, <u>http://en.kremlin(.)ru/events/president/news/20603</u>.
- 69. ["Putin Explained Troop Deployment to Syria,"] *Moskovskij Komsomolets*, September 30, 2015, https://www.mk(.)ru/politics/2015/09/30/putin-obyasnil-vvedenierossiyskikh-voysk-v-siriyu.html.
- 70. ["Peskov: Russia Will Be the Only Country Operating in Syria on Legitimate Basis,"] Gordon, September 30, 2015, <u>https://gordonua(.)com/news/worldnews/peskov-rossiya-budet-edinstvennoy-stranoy-osushchestvlyayushchey-operacii-v-sirii-na-legitimnoy-osnove-100135.html</u>.
- 71. RT, ["Putin: The Bear Will Never Be Left Alone,"] *YouTube*, December 18, 2014, <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=8cwh5be7Jts</u>.
- 72. NTV, ["Vladimir Putin's Press Conference 2018,"] *YouTube*, December 20, 2018, <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=EaIxHJhQl50.</u>
- 73. ["Presidential Decree #683: 'On the National Security Strategy of the Russian Federation',"] Rossiyskaya Gazeta, December 31, 2015, <u>https://rg(.)ru/2015/12/31/ nac-bezopasnost-site-dok.html</u>.
- 74. "'Take A Pill': Putin Accuses U.S. Of Hysteria, Destabilizing The World," RFE/ RL, June 2, 2017, https://www.rferl.org/a/st-pete-forum-putin-accuses-usdestabilizing-international-arena/28525266.html; Russia-1, ["Putin's Best Moments with NBC's Megyn Kelly,"] YouTube, June 4, 2017, https://www.youtube. com/watch?v=12s.n6F2ZEQ.
- 75. ["Putin Believes That Anti-Russian Rhetoric May Decline in the U.S. After 2020,"] *TASS*, October 18, 2018, <u>https://tass(.)ru/politika/5691040</u>.
- 76. "Meeting of the Valdai International Discussion Club," Kremlin, October 27, 2016, http://en.kremlin(.)ru/events/president/news/53151.
- 77. RIA Novosti, ["Putin About 'Magnitsky Act',"] YouTube, December 26, 2012, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=V4TTRnZB9cI.
- 78. RT, ["Putin Responded to Pompeo's Ultimatum on the INF Treaty,"] YouTube, December 5, 2018, <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ohONm97wt20</u>.
- 79. ["Putin: Most Citizens Do Not Have Influence Over Power in Democratic Countries,"] RIA Novosti, October 27, 2016, <u>https://ria(.)</u> <u>ru/20161027/1480141794.html</u>; NTV, ["Vladimir Putin's Press Conference 2018,"] YouTube, <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Ea1xHJhQl50.</u>
- 80. ["Putin: Most Citizens Do Not Have Influence Over Power in Democratic Countries,"] *RIA Novosti*, October 27, 2016, https://ria(.)ru/20161027/1480141794.html.
- 81. NTV, ["Vladimir Putin's Press Conference 2018,"] *YouTube*, December 20, 2018, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Ea1xHJhQl50.
- Putin, "Speech and Following Discussion at the Munich Security Conference," February 10, 2007. <u>http://en.kremlin(.)ru/events/president/transcripts/24034.</u>
- 83. Putin, "Address by the President of the Russian Federation," March 18, 2014, http://en.kremlin(.)ru/events/president/news/20603.
- 84. ["No One Listened to Us Then. So Listen Now,"] BBC, March 1, 2018, https://www.bbc.com/russian/news-43240396.
- 85. "Meeting of the Valdai International Discussion Club." October 18, 2018, http://en.kremlin(.)ru/events/president/news/58848.





1400 16TH STREET NW, SUITE 515 | WASHINGTON, DC 20036 | UNDERSTANDINGWAR.ORG | 202.293.5550 1789 MASSACHUSETTS AVENUE NW | WASHINGTON, DC 20036 | CRITICALTHREATS.ORG | 202-862-5800